
STATE OF FLORIDA 
DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

 
 

                           ) 
                                 ) 
     Petitioner,                 ) 
                                 ) 
vs.                              )   Case No. 09-0533APD 
                                 ) 
AGENCY FOR PERSONS WITH          ) 
DISABILITIES,                    ) 
                                 ) 
     Respondent.                 ) 
_________________________________) 
 
 

URECOMMENDED ORDER 
 

Pursuant to notice, a formal hearing was held in this case 

on March 19, 2009, by video teleconference, with the parties 

appearing in  before Patricia M. Hart, a duly-

designated Administrative Law Judge of the Division of 

Administrative Hearings, who presided in Tallahassee, Florida. 

APPEARANCES 

     For Petitioner:  
                       
 
     For Respondent:  Kiernan Patrick Moylan, Esquire 
                      Office of the Attorney General 
                      110 Southeast 6th Street, 10th Floor 
                      Fort Lauderdale, Florida  33301 
 

STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE 
 

Whether the Petitioner's assignment to the Tier Four 

Waiver, as set forth in the Respondent's letter of September 2, 

2008, is appropriate. 



PRELIMINARY STATEMENT 

In a Notice of Implementation of Changes in Law for Tier 

Waiver Assignment Effective October 15, 2008, dated September 2, 

2008, the Agency for Persons with Disabilities ("APD") notified 

that  was assigned to the Tier Four Waiver under the 

newly implemented tier system mandated by Section 393.0661, 

Florida Statutes, and that the annual spending limit for a 

Tier Four Waiver is $14,792.00 per year.  The APD included in 

the September 2, 2008, notice a list of services that  was 

eligible to receive based on  assignment to the Tier Four 

Waiver and a list of services that V.C. was not eligible to 

receive based on  assignment to the Tier Four Waiver.  Adult 

Dental Services appears on the list of the services that persons 

assigned to the Tier Four Waiver are not eligible to receive. 

On September 10, 2008,  filed with the APD a Request 

for Administrative Hearing - Tier Assignment, in which  

objected to the assignment to the Tier Four Waiver and stated 

that the loss of Adult Dental Services, in particular, would 

cause  condition to worsen.  The APD transmitted the request 

to the Division of Administrative Hearings for assignment of an 

administrative law judge, and, pursuant to notice, the final 

hearing was held on March 19, 2009. 

The APD having the burden of proof in this case, it 

presented its case first and offered the testimony of Lori 
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Gephart, and Respondent's Exhibits 1 through 5 were offered and 

received into evidence.   presented the testimony of Manuel 

Achong and of , 's mother; Petitioner's Exhibit 1 was 

offered and received into evidence.  At the request of the APD, 

official recognition was granted to Section 393.0661, Florida 

Statutes (2008),1 and to Florida Administrative Code Rules 65G-

4.0021; 65G-4.0022; 65G-4.0023; 65G-4.0024; 65G-4.0025. 

The transcript of the proceeding was filed with the 

Division of Administrative Hearings on April 15, 2009.  No post-

hearing submittal was filed on behalf of ; the APD timely 

filed proposed findings of fact and conclusions of law, which 

have been considered in the preparation of this Recommended 

Order. 

FINDINGS OF FACT 
 

Based on the oral and documentary evidence presented at the 

final hearing and on the entire record of this proceeding, the 

following findings of fact are made: 

1.  The APD is the state agency responsible for 

implementing a four-tiered waiver system and for assigning 

persons receiving services through the Developmental 

Disabilities Home and Community-Based Services Medicaid Waiver 

Program ("Medicaid Developmental Disabilities Waiver Program") 

and the Family and Supported Living Waiver to one of the four 

tiers.  § 393.0661, Fla. Stat. (2008). 
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2.   is  who resides in the family 

home with  mother and father. 

3.  has received services under the Medicaid Waiver 

Program since 2002. 

4.  The APD has developed and implemented a four-tier 

system as directed in Section 393.0661, Florida Statutes.  The 

APD reviewed s cost plan information as reflected in the 

Allocation, Budget and Contract Control System ("ABC system") 

and assigned  to the Tier Four Waiver in accordance with the 

criteria set forth in Florida Administrative Code Rules 65G-

4.0021; 65G-4.0022; 65G-4.0023; 65G-4.0024; 65G-4.0025.2 

5.  A "cost plan" is described in the Developmental 

Disabilities Waiver Services Coverage and Limitation Handbook 

("Developmental Disabilities Handbook") in pertinent part as 

follows:  "The cost plan is the document used by the waiver 

support coordinator that lists all waiver services requested by 

the recipient on the support plan and the anticipated cost of 

each waiver service."  The cost plan is submitted for prior 

service authorization review and must be approved by the APD 

before the services may be provided.  The ABC system includes, 

among other things, the services requested by a recipient, the 

costs of the services, the frequency and duration of the 

services, and the provider of the services, and it also shows 
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whether the requested service was approved or disapproved by the 

APD. 

6.   is authorized to receive Support Coordination 

Services and Residential Habilitation Services for the cost-plan 

year extending from July 1, 2008, through June 30, 2009.3   

received Adult Dental Services in the amount of $300.00 pursuant 

to an amendment in  cost plan for the period extending from 

April 1, 2008, through June 30, 2008.  The total cost allocated 

to the services provided to  for the cost-plan year 

extending from July 1, 2008, through June 30, 2009, is 

$12,747.59. 

7.   has serious dental problems that need attention.  

In a treatment plan dated February 25, 2008, Ciro A. Martin, 

's dentist, identified several procedures that  needed, 

at a total cost of $2,875.00.  If  does not receive these 

services,  dental problems will worsen. 

CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 
 

8.  The Division of Administrative Hearings has 

jurisdiction over the subject matter of this proceeding and of 

the parties thereto pursuant to Sections 120.569 and 120.57(1), 

Florida Statutes. 

9.  This is a de novo proceeding for the purpose of 

formulating final agency action regarding 's Tier Four 

Waiver assignment and is not for the purpose of reviewing the 
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proposed assignment.  See Hamilton County Bd. of County Comm’rs 

v. State Dep’t of Environmental Reg., 587 So. 2d 1378 (Fla. 1st 

DCA 1991); Florida Department of Transportation v. J.W.C. Co., 

Inc., 396 So.2d 778 (Fla. 1st DCA 1981); McDonald v. Department 

of Banking & Finance, 346 So. 2d 569 (Fla. 1st DCA 1977). 

10.  In administrative hearings, the burden of proof is on 

the party asserting the affirmative of an issue, and the APD, 

because it is proposing to change the status quo, bears the 

burden of proof to demonstrate by a preponderance of the 

evidence that  is appropriately assigned to the Tier Four 

Waiver.  See Wilson v. Department of Administration, Division of 

Retirement, 538 So. 2d 139, 141-2 (Fla. 4th DCA 1989); Balino v. 

Department of Health and Rehabilitative Services, 348 So. 2d 349 

(Fla. 1st DCA 1977);  § 120.57(1)(j), Fla. Stat.("Findings of 

fact shall be based upon a preponderance of the evidence, except 

in penal or licensure disciplinary proceedings or except as 

otherwise provided by statute . . . ."). 

11.  Section 393.0661, Florida Statutes, defines the tiers 

for service delivery related to developmental disabilities and 

the process to be used as follows: 

(3)  The Agency for Health Care 
Administration, in consultation with the 
Agency, shall seek federal approval and 
implement a four-tiered waiver system to 
serve clients with developmental 
disabilities and family and supported living 
waivers.  The agency shall assign all 
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clients receiving services through the 
developmental disabilities waiver to a tier 
based on a valid assessment instrument, 
client characteristics, and other 
appropriate assessment methods.  All 
services covered under the current 
developmental disabilities waiver shall be 
available to all clients in all tiers where 
appropriate, except as otherwise provided in 
this subsection or in the General 
Appropriations Act.   
 
(a)  Tier one shall be limited to clients 
who have service needs that cannot be met in 
tier two, three, or four for intensive 
medical or adaptive needs and that are 
essential for avoiding institutionalization, 
or who possess behavioral problems that are 
exceptional in intensity, duration, or 
frequency and present a substantial risk or 
harm to themselves or others. 
 
(b)  Tier two shall be limited to clients 
whose service needs include a licensed 
residential facility and who are authorized 
to receive a moderate level of support for 
standard residential habilitation services 
or a minimal level of support for behavior 
focus residential habilitation services or 
clients in supported living who receive 
greater than 6 hours a day of in-home 
support services.  Total annual expenditures 
under tier two may not exceed $55,000 per 
client per year. 
 
(c)  Tier three shall include, but is not 
limited to, clients requiring residential 
placements, clients in independent or 
supported living situations, and clients who 
live in their family home.  Total annual 
expenditures under tier three may not exceed 
$35,000 per client per year. 
 
(d)  Tier four is the family and supported 
living waiver.  Tier four shall include, but 
is not limited to, clients in independent or 
supported living situations and clients who 
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live in their family home. . . . .  Total 
annual expenditures under tier four may not 
exceed $14,792 per client per year. 
 

12.  Florida Administrative Code Rule 65G-4.0021 provides 

in pertinent part: 

(1)  The Agency for Persons with 
Disabilities will assign clients of home and 
community-based waiver services for persons 
with developmental disabilities to one of 
the four Tier Waivers created by Section 
393.0661, F.S. (2007).  The Agency will 
determine the Tier Waiver for which the 
client is eligible and assign the client to 
that waiver based on the developmental 
disabilities waiver criteria and limitations 
contained in the following provisions:  
Sections 409.906(13) and 393.0661, F.S.; and 
Rule 59G-13.080, F.A.C.:  
 
(a)  The client's level of need in 
functional, medical, and behavioral areas, 
as determined through Agency evaluation of 
client characteristics, the Agency approved 
assessment process, and support planning 
information; 
 
(b)  The client's service needs as determine 
through the Agency's prior service 
authorization process to be medically 
necessary;  
 
(c)  The client's age and current living 
setting; and 
 
(d)  The availability of supports and 
services from other sources, including 
natural and community supports. 
 
(2)  The services described by the 
Developmental Disabilities Waiver Services 
Coverage and Limitations Handbook, July 2007 
(hereinafter referred to as the "DD 
Handbook"), adopted by Rule 59B-13.080 [now 
59B-13.083], F.A.C., and incorporated herein 
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by reference, are available to clients of 
the Developmental Disabilities Waiver 
(hereinafter called "the Tier One Waiver"), 
the Developmental Disabilities Tier Two 
Waiver (hereinafter called "the Tier Two 
Waiver"), and Developmental Disabilities 
Tier Three Waiver (hereinafter called "the 
Tier Three Waiver").  The following services 
described in the DD Handbook are available 
to clients assigned to the Tier Four Waiver 
(presently known as The Family and Supported 
Living Waiver): 
 
(a)  Adult Day Training; 
 
(b)  Behavior Analysis; 
 
(c)  Behavior Assistance; 
 
(d)  Consumable Medical Supplies; 
 
(e)  Durable Medical Equipment; 
 
(f)  Environmental Accessibility 
Adaptations; 
 
(g)  In-Home Support Service; 
 
(h)  Personal Emergency Response System; 
 
(i)  Respite Care; 
 
(j)  Support Coordination; 
 
(k)  Supported Employment; 
 
(l)  Supported Living Coaching; and 
 
(m)  Transportation. 
 
(3)  For all Tiers client [sic] must utilize 
all available State Plan Medicaid services 
including, but not limited to, personal care 
assistance, therapies, and medical services, 
that duplicate the waiver services proposed 
for the client.  A client shall not be 
provided waiver services that duplicate 
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available State Plan Medicaid Services 
including, but not limited to, personal care 
assistance, therapies, and medical services. 
 
(4)  The Agency will review a client's tier 
eligibility when a client has a significant 
change in circumstances or condition that 
impacts on the client's health, safety, or 
welfare or when a change in the client's 
plan of care is required to avoid 
institutionalization.  The information 
identifying and documenting a significant 
change in circumstances or condition that 
necessitates additional or different 
services must be submitted by the client's 
Waiver Support Coordinator to the 
appropriate Agency Area office for 
determination. 
 

13.  The Tier One Waiver is limited to those clients whose 

needs cannot be met in any of the other tiers, and whose 

services are essential for avoiding institutionalization; or 

when the client possesses behavioral problems that are 

exceptional in intensity, duration, or frequency with resulting 

service needs that cannot be met in the other tiers and the 

client presents a substantial risk of harm to himself or herself 

or to others.  Fla. Admin. Code R. 65G-4.0022.  does not 

meet the criteria for assignment to the Tier One Waiver. 

14.  The Tier Two Waiver is limited to clients whose 

service needs include placement in a licensed residential 

facility and authorization for greater than five hours of 

residential habilitation services each day, or where the client 

is in supported living and is authorized to receive more than 
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six hours each day of in-home support services.  Fla. Admin. 

Code R. 65G-4.0023.  does not meet the criteria for 

assignment to the Tier Two Waiver. 

15.  Florida Administrative Code Rule 65G-4.0024 governs 

assignment to the Tier Three Waiver and provides as follows: 

The total budget in a cost plan year for 
each Tier Three Waiver client shall not 
exceed $35,000.  A client must meet at least 
one of the following criteria for assignment 
to the Tier Three Waiver: 
 
(1)  The client resides in a licensed 
residential facility and is not eligible for 
the Tier One Waiver or the Tier Two Waiver; 
or 
 
(2)  The client is 21 or older, resides in 
their own home and receives In-Home Support 
Services and is not eligible for the Tier 
One Waiver or the Tier Two Waiver; or 
 
(3)  The client is 21 or older and is 
authorized to receive Personal Care 
Assistance services at the moderate level of 
support as defined in the DD Handbook. 
 
(4)  The client is 21 or older and is 
authorized to receive Skilled or Private 
Duty Nursing Services and is not eligible 
for the Tier One Waiver or the Tier Two 
Waiver; or 
 
(5)  The client is 22 or older and is 
authorized to receive services of a behavior 
analyst and/or behavior assistant. 
 
(6)  The client is under the age of 22 and 
authorized to receive the combined services 
of a behavior analyst and/or a behavior  
assistant for more than 60 hours per month 
and is not eligible for the Tier One Waiver 
or the Tier Two Waiver. 
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(7)  The client is 21 or older and is 
authorized to receive at least one of the 
following services: 
 
(a)  Occupational therapy; or 
 
(b)  Physical therapy; or 
 
(c)  Speech therapy; or  
 
(d)  Respiratory therapy. 
 

16.  is 47 years old, so  would be eligible for the 

Tier Three Waiver only if  qualified based on the criteria in 

Florida Administrative Code Rule 65G-4.0024(2)-(5) or (7).  

Based on the findings of fact herein,  does not meet the 

criteria for assignment to the Tier Three Waiver.4 

17.  Florida Administrative Code Rule 65G-4.0024 governs 

assignment to the Tier Four Waiver and provides as follows: 

1)  The total budget in a cost plan year for 
each Tier Four Waiver client shall not 
exceed $ 14,792 per year. 
 
(2)  Clients who are not eligible for 
assignment to the Tier One Waiver, the Tier 
Two Waiver, or the Tier Three Waiver, and 
who meet the following criteria, shall be 
assigned to the Tier Four waiver: 
 
(a)  Clients who are currently assigned to 
receive services through the Family and 
Supported Living Waiver unless there is a 
significant change in condition or 
circumstance as described in subsection 65G-
4.0021(4), F.A.C.; or 
 

 12



(b)  Clients who are under the age of 22 and 
residing in their own home or the family 
home, or 
 
(c)  Clients who are dependent children who 
reside in residential facilities licensed by 
the Department of Children and Families 
under Section 409.175, F.S. 
 

18.  Based on the findings of fact herein,  is 

appropriately assigned to the Tier Four Waiver because  is not 

eligible for assignment to the Tier One Waiver, the Tier Two 

Waiver, or the Tier Three Waiver. 

19.  's concern regarding the consequences of  

failure to obtain the dental care  badly needs is well-

founded, and it is regrettable that, pursuant to Florida 

Administrative Code Rule 65G-4.0021(2), Adult Dental Services 

are not among the services available to   But for this 

exclusion, the expenditure for 's services are $2,044.41 

below the $14,792.00 limit set forth in Section 393.0661(3)(d), 

Florida Statutes, for persons assigned to the Tier Four Waiver.  

It is to be hoped that  is able to obtain the assistance  

so badly needs through other means. 

RECOMMENDATION 
 

Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of 

Law, it is RECOMMENDED that the Agency for Persons with 

Disabilities enter a final order assigning to the Tier Four 

Waiver. 
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DONE AND ENTERED this 22nd day of May, 2009, in 

Tallahassee, Leon County, Florida. 

                        S 
                             ___________________________________ 
                             PATRICIA M. HART 
                             Administrative Law Judge 
                             Division of Administrative Hearings 
                             The DeSoto Building 
                             1230 Apalachee Parkway 
                             Tallahassee, Florida  32399-3060 
                             (850) 488-9675   SUNCOM 278-9675 
                             Fax Filing (850) 921-6847 
                             www.doah.state.fl.us 
 
                             Filed with the Clerk of the 
                             Division of Administrative Hearings 
                             this 22nd day of May, 2009. 
 
 

ENDNOTES 
 
1/  All references herein to the Florida Statutes are to the 2008 
edition unless otherwise indicated. 
 
2/  When proposed, these rules were the subject of a rules 
challenge in which it was ultimately found that the rules were 
not invalid exercises of delegated legislative authority.  
Moreland v. Agency for Persons with Disabilities, 08-2199RP 
(DOAH Final Order August 6, 2008).  The rules became effective 
October 20, 2008. 
 
3/  Lori Gephart, an APD employee, testified that, according to 
the Allocation, Budget and Contract Control System 
("ABC system") screen identifying the services included in 
V.C.'s cost plan received into evidence as Respondent's 
Exhibit 4, V.C. was also authorized to receive companion 
services.  The final page of Respondent's Exhibit 4 shows, 
however, that V.C.'s request for companion services was not 
approved for the cost plan year July 1, 2008, through June 30, 
2009. 
 



 
4/  With respect to Florida Administrative Code Rule 65G-
4.0024(2), V.C. lives in the family home and does not qualify to 
receive In-Home Support Services.  The Developmental 
Disabilities Handbook provides on page 2-48 that "In-Home 
Support Services are available only to recipients residing in 
their own homes, excluding family home or sharing of a home with 
family members." 
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Cathy Bedell, Esquire 
Agency for Persons with Disabilities 
Fair Hearing Coordinator 
4030 Esplanade Way, Suite 380 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-0950 
 
M. Catherine Lannon, Esquire 
Office of the Attorney General 
Administrative Law Section 
The Capitol, Plaza Level 01 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-1050 
 

 
 
Kiernan Patrick Moylan, Esquire 
Office of the Attorney General 
110 Southeast 6th Street, 10th Floor 
Fort Lauderdale, Florida  33301 
 
James DeBeaugrine, Executive Director 
Agency for Persons with Disabilities 
4030 Esplanade Way, Suite 380 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-0950 
 
John Newton, General Counsel 
Agency for Persons with Disabilities 
4030 Esplanade Way, Suite 380 
Tallahassee, Florida  32399-0950 
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NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS 
 

All parties have the right to submit written exceptions within 
15 days from the date of this recommended order.  Any exceptions 
to this recommended order should be filed with the agency that 
will issue the final order in this case. 
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